
Executive Committee
Minutes of meeting held at South Walks House, Dorchester 

on Monday 14 JANUARY 2019.

Present: Cllrs R Knox (Chairman), G Suttle (Vice-Chair), A Alford, P Batstone, S Butler, J Cant, 
T Ferrari, S Flower, M Hall, J Haynes, C Huckle, A Parry, M Penfold, B Quinn, S Tong, D Turner, 
D Walsh and P Wharf.

Officers present (for all or part of the meeting): Matt Prosser (Chief Executive Designate), 
Keith Cheesman (LGR Programme Director), Jonathan Mair (Corporate Director - Legal & 
Democratic Service Monitoring Officer, Designate), John Sellgren (Executive Director, Place), 
Jason Vaughan (Interim Section 151 Officer) and Lee Gallagher (Democratic Services Manager - 
Dorset County Council).

In accordance with the Overview and Scrutiny procedure Rules of the Shadow Dorset Council, 
the decisions set out in these minutes will come into force and may then be implemented on the 
expiry of five working days after the publication date.  

1.  Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Carr-Jones and Jespersen.

John Sellgren was welcomed to his first meeting of the Shadow Executive Committee as 
the Executive Director, Place for Dorset Council.

2.  Declaration of Interests

There were no declarations by members of disclosable pecuniary interests under the 
Shadow Dorset Council’s Code of Conduct.

3.  Minutes

The minutes of the previous meeting held on 17 December 2018 were confirmed and 
signed.

4.  Public Participation

There were no public questions or statements received at the meeting in accordance with 
Standing Order 28.

A question was received from Councillor Andrew Cattaway in relation to the national Safe 
Passage “Our Turn” campaign.  He was accompanied by Bernard Sullivan as the Leader 
of Safe Passage Dorset.  The question and answer are attached as an annexure to these 
minutes.

5.  Shadow Executive Forward Plan

The Committee received the latest draft Forward Plan, which included all decisions to be 
taken throughout the Shadow Dorset Council period until 1 April 2019.

Noted

Public Document Pack



2

6.  Programme Highlight Report

The Committee considered a report by the Programme Director which provided an 
overview of the Local Government Reorganisation Programme including workstream 
activity, greater assurance regarding budget preparations, an update on the red risk of 
data migration (specifically regarding adult social care data disaggregation), the national 
challenge regarding Dedicated School Grant funding, and progress on the second 
gateway review which would be reported to the Committee on 11 February 2019.

In relation to the risk regarding data migration of Christchurch based adult social care 
cases, Cllr Jill Haynes provided a summary to explain that the issue related to the transfer 
of data and capacity in terms of the Bournemouth, Christchurch and Poole Council 
external provider, and that any challenges around the date of data transfer would not 
impact on users of the service and that the duty of care to those users would continue and 
the service would be safe and legal.  

An update was provided on the recent consideration by the Shadow Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee of HR and Workforce related issues, including recruitment and 
retention, and confidence had been expressed that risks were being appropriately 
managed. HR and Workforce activities would continue to be reported through overview 
and scrutiny members for monitoring purposes.

The Programme Team was thanked for the continued hard work and commitment.  It was 
also highlighted that there was an important need to look beyond 1 April 2019 and to 
focus on the plans to be put in place for continuation of current service levels and change 
in demand from residents. 

Noted

7.  2019/20 Budget

The Committee considered a report by the Lead Member for Finance which provided an 
update on the finance of Dorset Council and the development of a balanced budget for 
2019/20.

Cllr Tony Ferrari, as the Lead Member for Finance, explained the development of the first 
budget to reflect the combined position of forming the new Dorset Council.  He also 
summarised the biggest challenges facing the budget including Adult Social Care and 
Children with Special Educational Needs (SEN), whilst continuing to provide consistent 
service levels and front line service.  Further detail would be provided at the next meeting 
on 11 February 2019, and the Shadow Council would consider the budget at its meeting 
on 20 February 2019. 

A question was asked about the savings being made in Adult Social Care and Children’s 
SEN when there was continuing overspend.  It was clarified that savings being made in 
these areas were part of ongoing transformation work within Dorset County Council to 
improve the way services operated.

Decisions

1. That the high-level budget proposals be reviewed by the Shadow Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee on 21 January 2019.

2. That the detailed budget proposals be reviewed by the Budget Working Group and 
considered by the Shadow Executive Committee on 11 February 2019.
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Reason for Decision

To enable the development of budget proposals for 2019/20 that would set the 
foundations to creating a financially sustainable council.

8.  Rates Relief

The Committee consider a report by the Lead Member for Finance on the approach to the 
award of Discretionary Rates Relief to charities and not for profit organisations for 2019/20 
and that the review takes place for those from 1 April 2020.

Decisions

1. That existing discretionary rate relief awards to charities and not for profit organisations 
continue for 2019/20 and that a review be undertaken for 2020/21.

2. That existing recipients be notified that a review will take place from 1 April 2020 and 
that they will be able to submit a new application for relief from that time.

3. Where the government confirms that it will fully fund the award of rates relief (via a 
section 31 grant) the Council will award relief based on the criteria of that scheme.

Reason for Decisions
That there was a clear approach to the award of Discretionary Rate Relief, so that 
recipient organisations and officers could plan accordingly.

9.  Council Tax discretionary discounts and Premiums

The Committee considered a report by the Lead Member for Finance on the current 
position in relation to Council Tax discretionary discounts in respect of empty dwellings, 
second homes, and whether a Council Tax premium is charged on long-term empty 
properties.

Members discussed the impact of residential homes being changed to holiday lets and 
changing over to pay business rates instead of Council Tax.  It was reported that a current 
consultation by the Ministry for Housing, Communities and Local Government (MHCLG) 
was underway to look at second homes being used to access business rates and claiming 
rates relief as this was a national issue.

Recommended

That the Shadow Dorset Council be recommended:

1. In the case of vacant dwellings which require (or are subject to) structural alterations or 
major repairs, a discount of 50% of the full Council Tax charge be awarded for up to a 
maximum period of 12 months, from 1 April 2019. Also, that in determining the period of 
the discount, any similar discount awarded up to 31 March 2019 be taken into account.

2. In the case of vacant dwellings, a 100% discount be awarded for up to a maximum 
period of 1 month from the date that the property became unoccupied and substantially 
unfurnished.  Also, that in determining the period of the discount, any similar discount 
awarded up to 31 March 2019 be taken into account.

3. No discretionary Council Tax discount be awarded in respect of second homes.
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4. In the case of dwellings which have been unoccupied and unfurnished for at least two 
years, a Council Tax charge of 200% be levied from 1 April 2019.

Reason for Recommendations

To help ensure that awards of Council Tax discretionary discounts were made 
consistently and that premiums were used to help encourage owners of long-term empty 
dwellings to bring them back into use.

10.  Adoption of the Dorset Council Constitution

The Committee considered a report by the Lead Member for Governance on the 
development of the Dorset Council Constitution by the Governance Working Group.

The significant work by members and officers to develop the draft Constitution was 
commended by the Committee. It was confirmed that the draft had been considered by 
the Shadow Overview and Scrutiny Committee and had also been shared at a separate 
briefing to over 90 members in order to get feedback and develop the content prior to 
consideration by the Shadow Executive, and recommendation to Shadow Council on 24 
January 2019.

The Monitoring Officer (designate) clarified that following a concern raised at the member 
briefing in relation to the transparency in relation to electronic voting, the wording in 
procedure rule 19.3 would be changed to read:
‘unless a recorded vote is demanded, the Chairman will take the vote by show of hands, 
electronic voting or if there is no dissent, but the affirmation of the meeting provided 
always that any use of electronic voting must enable the names of the members 
and how they voted to be visible in the meeting.’

A concern was raised that the formation of three planning committees would be too few, 
and that there should be more as they would have less connection with local people than 
the number currently in operation, but Cllr Spencer Flower explained that there was 
provision for a review to be undertaken after 12 months and this would take account of 
changes to committees if needed.  He also clarified that a lot of work and effort had gone 
into assessing the requirements for planning meetings and forming the best model to 
populate memberships on an area basis.  His comments were echoed by Cllr David 
Walsh as the Lead Member for Planning.

Recommended

That the Shadow Council be recommended to agree:

1. That the draft Constitution of Dorset Council be adopted. 

2. That delegated authority is given to enable the Chairman of the Governance Working 
Group, in consultation with the Monitoring Officer (designate), to make any necessary 
textual revisions to ensure that the separate sections of the Constitution are consistent 
and work together as a whole.

3. That the operation of the Constitution should be reviewed after one year in April 2020.

Reason for Recommendations

To put in place the Constitution of the new Dorset Council and to provide for the 
Constitution to be reviewed so as to ensure that it meets the needs of the Council.
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11.  Dorset Council Equality Scheme

The Committee considered a report by the Lead Member for HR & Workforce on the draft 
Equality Scheme for Dorset Council 2019 -2023.

Decision

That the Dorset Council Equality Scheme be approved.

Reasons for Decision

Adoption of the Dorset Council Equality Scheme 2019-23 by Dorset Council would:

 ensure compliance with the Public Sector Equality Duty as specified by the Equality 
Act 2010; and,

 provide a measurable and accountable framework for the Council’s work to promote 
diversity, inclusion and equality, as service providers, commissioners and employers.

12.  Weymouth Town Council Functions and Assets

The Committee considered a report by the Lead Member for Finance on the proposed 
functions and associated assets to be transferred to the new Weymouth Town Council 
when it is created on 1 April 2019 and also functions proposed to be transferred to 
Portland Town Council as a result of disaggregation.

Cllr Kate Wheller, as a local member, addressed the Committee to draw attention to her 
involvement with the bereavement service in Weymouth over many years and in relation 
to the proposed crematorium transfer to Dorset Council.  She asked for the staffing 
arrangements across the crematorium, graveyard, parks and gardens to be considered 
carefully as the current services worked very closely together and covered for each other. 
Cllr Knox, as the Leader of the Shadow Council, confirmed that the Lead Member for this 
area would liaise with her and with the Shadow Weymouth Town Council.

Cllr Cant, as the Leader of Weymouth and Portland Borough Council, clarified that the 
report title should have referred to Portland Town Council as well as the report covered 
both Weymouth and Portland.  He summarised the Borough Council considerations of 
what should be transferred, the internal governance of the work undertaken, that Cllr Colin 
Huckle had been elected as Chairman of the Shadow Weymouth Town Council.  Cllr Cant 
commended officers for months of dedicated work and engagement.  The report would 
also be considered by the Borough Council on 17 January 2019.

On behalf of the Shadow Weymouth Town Council, Cllr Colin Huckle, shared the minutes 
of its meeting  held on 10 January 2019 (attached as an annexure to these minutes) which 
had considered the transfer of assets and had raised two main issues. The first related to 
the matter raised above by Cllr Kate Wheller in respect of staffing for the crematorium and 
graveyard.  The second related to the need to look to explore further options to generate 
funding given the functions that were being transferred including all work regarding the 
seaside area, beach, entertainment, events, and attracting visitors to help the economy.  
A request had been made by the Shadow Town Council to ask the for consideration of 
surplus car park income.  The Monitoring Officer (designate) clarified that this was not a 
decision for the Shadow Executive Committee to make at this meeting in the absence of 
detailed financial assessment and was a principle that would be put to Weymouth and 
Portland Borough Council from the Shadow Town Council.  It therefore did not change the 
proposals as set out in the report.
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A point of clarification was raised in relation to the transfer of a cemetery and associated 
rules in respect of cost and timescales. Cllr Huckle welcomed the clarification and 
undertook to look at this outside of the meeting.

Decision

That the proposals for functions and assets transferring to the new Weymouth Town 
Council and transfers to the existing Portland Town Council be confirmed.

Reason for Decision

Under the Principles for transfers to Town and Parish Councils agreed in July 2018, the 
proposed transfers had to be considered by the Shadow Executive Committee to ensure a 
consistent approach across the Dorset Council Area.

13.  Civic Functions - Armorial Bearings and Chains of Office of Sovereign Councils, 
and future requirements of Dorset Council

The Committee considered a report by the Lead Member for Governance on the future 
use of armorial bearings and chains of office, and provides an outline of other civic 
functions for Dorset Council. 

The Governance Working Group at their meeting on the 31 October 2018 supported the 
recommendations.  The work of the Group and officers was commended.

One member reported on the Market Charter for Dorchester, citing the current 
arrangements to assist Dorset Council in relation to its market in the town. It was noted 
that there were ongoing discussions regarding lead responsibility and that this may need 
to considered in due course by the Committee.  

A request was made to share the civic functions decisions with each sovereign councils to 
ensure transparency on matters such as freedoms of particular areas of Dorset.  It was 
confirmed that officers would take this forward.

Decisions

1. That transfer of existing armorial bearings used by Dorset County Council to Dorset 
Council be confirmed and approves the making of an application to the College of 
Heralds.

2. That the existing Dorset County Council Chairman’s chain of office be modified to serve 
as the chain of office for Dorset Council.

3. That all other sovereign councils’ chains of office, insignia including flags, and 
memorabilia be transferred to the History Centre for safe keeping, or sovereign
councils be allowed to enter into arrangements with successor town councils or local 
museums e.g. Priest House Museum in Wimborne, to enable former insignia to be put on 
public display as part of Dorset’s substantial heritage.

4. Confirms that there will be no Chairman’s transport provided by Dorset Council.

5. That Dorset Council will require a new Chairman’s Board and that existing Boards shall 
either remain in situ or be transferred to the History Centre.

6. That the position regarding existing charter rights be noted.
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7. That the position regarding the Lord Lieutenant, High Sheriff, Honorary Aldermen and 
women, and Freedom of the Borough or District be noted.

8. That the decision on whether or not to commission a new council flag be left as a 
decision for Dorset Council to be taken after 1 April 2019.

Reasons for Decisions

1. To preserve the validity of existing armorial bearings after 1st April 2019 and to avoid 
those which could be transferred to Dorset Council from falling into abeyance.

2. To ensure that the new council’s chairman would be invested with a suitable chain of 
office on the occasion of their appointment at the first full council meeting of Dorset 
Council.

3. To provide clarification around a range of issues to allow Civic Support Officers to plan 
for Vesting Day.

14.  Capital Highways Forward Programme 2019/20, 2020/21 and 2021/2022

The Committee considered a report by the Lead Member for Natural and Built 
Environment regarding proposals for the Capital Highways forward programme, which 
included maintenance programmes across different asset groups as well as proposed 
Highway Improvement programmes. A self-assessment submission to the Department for 
Transport was also required by 1 February 2019 for £2.3m of incentivised funding.  In 
relation to proposed schemes for Christchurch, recommendations were also being made 
to the Bournemouth Christchurch and Poole Shadow Executive.  Due to timescales this 
mater had not been considered by the Dorset County Council Cabinet and the Shadow 
Executive Committee had been asked for a decision directly.

The report was welcomed by members as a comprehensive outline of schemes which 
would need to be revisited as the programme developed, and one which was visible for 
the public to view what was planned for Dorset over the next couple of years.  The hard 
work and commitment of Cllr Daryl Turner as Lead Member was also highlighted in 
championing the development of the forward programme.

Decision

That the Capital Highways Forward Programme, as set out in the appendices of the Lead 
Members’ report, be approved.

Reason for Decision

Effective asset management required a clear forward capital programme to be developed 
according to a consistent set of principles and criteria. The County Council’s approach as 
set out in the approved Highways Asset Management Plan satisfied the criteria in the 
Department for Transport self-assessment process, contributing to the Council securing 
the maximum incentivised funding. This forward programme was subject to consultation 
ahead of programming and construction.

15.  Tricuro: Shareholder Viability Assessment Report

Cllr Jill Haynes, as the lead Member for Adult Social Care, explained that the draft minute 
would be deferred for consideration until the minutes had been confirmed by the Tricuro 
Executive Shareholder Group.
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Decision

That the minute be deferred for consideration at a future meeting.

16.  Exempt Business

Decision

That in accordance with Section 100 A (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to exclude 
the public from the meeting in relation to the business specified below it was likely that if 
members of the public were present, there would be disclosure to them of exempt 
information as defined in paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the public interest in 
disclosing the information to the public.

17.  Employee Terms and Conditions, and TUPE Measures

The Committee received a verbal updated from the Lead Member for HR & Workforce in 
relation to employee terms and conditions, and TUPE measures.  Cllr Peter Wharf, as the 
Lead Member, explained that following a report on Terms and Conditions considered at 
the last meeting of the Shadow Executive Committee on 17 December 2019 consultation 
had continued with Trade Unions. It was noted that negotiations continued to arrive at a 
final position before 1 April 2019.  A further review of Terms and Conditions would also be 
undertaken after the beginning of the new Council to harmonise terms over an 18-24 
month period.  It was noted that there were areas where there had not yet been 
agreement.

Members discussed progress on achieving agreement on redundancy multipliers for 
TUPE staff and new employees. It was confirmed that this was an area which had not 
been finalised.  It was highlighted that it was important to align TUPE employees from 1 
April 2019, and it was confirmed that further alignment of the multiplier with new staff had 
been extended from 12 to 18 months.

A consultation response from Unison was shared at the meeting which provided further 
detail in relation to outstanding issues. The letter is attached as an annexure to these 
minutes.  It was confirmed that outstanding issues would be dealt with through continued 
negotiation through delegated authority agreed at the last meeting of the Committee.

Confirmation was provided that the Shadow Dorset Council must inform the sovereign 
councils of changes to terms and conditions as part of the transfer of employment, 
together with measures which were due to be consulted upon and confirmed in the next 
couple of weeks.  

Noted

18.  Urgent Items

One item of urgent business pursuant to section 100B (4) b) of the Local Government Act 
1972 considered at the meeting.  

Strategic Property Issues
The Committee considered an urgent exempt report by the Lead Member for Property and 
Assets in relation to the work of the Land and Buildings Sub-Group regarding capital 
receipts that were anticipated in the first year of the new council being established.  This 
report was considered to be urgent to facilitate early development of a strategic plan for 
the management of the Council’s assets.
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The hard work of the members and officers in progressing the assets work was 
commended.  The work was recognised as an important part of the need to contribute to 
the development of the future operating model and service delivery of the Council by 
providing the options relating to property and buildings available.  Several important 
factors were raised in terms of assessing the disposal of assets which included capital 
receipts that could be generated; the impact on local communities and economies when 
developing the operating model; and the use of assets for community based organisations 
as an alternative to disposal and occupation whilst awaiting disposal.  It was noted that a 
further report would be submitted to the Shadow Executive in due course.

A question was asked about the position in relation to County Farms tenancies.  Cllr Tony 
Ferrari, as the Lead Member for Finance, confirmed that a review of the County Farms 
Estate was completed last year by Dorset County Council and that information in the 
report referred to work that was already underway.

Decision

That work be commenced on the formation of a strategic plan for the management of the 
new council’s assets.

Reason for Decision

A well-managed Council should ensure that the best use was made of its assets in terms 
of optimising service benefit, minimising environmental impact and maximising financial 
return.

Duration of meeting: 4.00  - 5.30 pm

Chairman
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Shadow Executive Committee – 14 January 2019

Member Question

Question from Cllr Andrew Cattaway to the Leader of the Shadow Dorset Council in relation to the 
national Safe Passage “Our Turn” campaign

Question

 “Will the Dorset Council Shadow Executive express support for Dorset County Council in its’ current 
collaboration with Safe Passage Dorset, and taking into account the joint PR initiative hopefully being 
launched next Monday 21st January to recruit fosterers, will the Shadow Executive convey that support to 
encourage the earliest possible meeting of the new Dorset Council after election on 2nd May also to 
support the targets of the national Safe Passage “Our Turn” campaign?”

Answer

On 8 November 2018 Dorset County Council received a question from Councillor Cattaway and a 
deputation from Safe Passage UK. As a result the County Council resolved:

“to give the strongest possible support, in principle, to joint working with Safe Passage Dorset towards 
pursuing the aims of the national Safe Passage campaign until next April 2019 when the new Council 
comes into being.”  
 
As a Shadow Council our role is first and foremost to manage the transition of services from the existing 
district and county councils to the new Dorset Council. Our priority and the legal obligation we are under 
is to ensure that Dorset Council is safe and legal and in a position to deliver services on 1 April 2019. 

Whilst the Shadow Council cannot itself make binding commitments of the sort sought by Councillor 
Cattaway our officers will draw to the attention of the relevant lead members in the new Council the 
request to include the aims of the Safe Passage “our turn” campaign on the agenda of the earliest 
possible meeting.
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SHADOW WEYMOUTH TOWN COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 10 JANUARY 2019

Present: Cllrs C Huckle (Chair), R Hope (Vice-Chair), K Brookes, H Bruce, 
I Bruce, M Byatt, J Ellis, J Farquharson, T Ferrari, L Hamilton, C James, R Kosior, 
R Nickinson, P Nixon, J Orrell, A Reed, T Roos, G Taylor, M Tewkesbury and 
K Wheller

Apologies: Cllrs A Blackwood, J Cant, O Kanji, C Page-Nash and A Weaving

Also present: 

Officers present (for all or part of the meeting):
Jane Biscombe (Town Clerk (WTC)), David Brown (Head of Assets & 
Infrastructure), Stuart Caundle (Head of Paid Service), Jay Ridsdale (Estates 
Surveyor), Julie Strange (Head of Financial Services) and Elaine Tibble 
(Democratic Services Officer)

8.  Code of Conduct

There were no declarations of interest.

9.  Public Participation

The Chairman announced that although there was not an agenda item for 
public participation, he wanted to allow any members of the public who 
wanted to speak to be allowed to do so.

Mr Whatley felt that Weymouth had been let down by the Unitary and that 
there needed to be more pride and more income for Weymouth.  He asked if 
the resident parking permit scheme could be looked at with the possibility of 
season tickets for the Swannery car park in order to reduce the number of 
cars on the streets.

The Committee Chairman who was Brief holder for Transport and 
Infrastructure was aware of the comments and had a meeting with 
representatives from DCC the following week, he would pass the comments 
on.

Mr Barrow addressed the matter of the Southill play park and the Wellbeing 
Centre.  Why was the play area being transferred leasehold and why had the 
centre not been mentioned at all.   Could the 125 year lease be confirmed.

The Head of Assets and Infrastructure did  not see any reason why a 125 
year lease could not be granted, but this would be subject to final agreement 
by both the new Weymouth Town Council and Dorset Council members.  The 
site was being transferred leasehold to protect the area for future 
development.
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Mr Farn felt that the councils needed to be transparent and that Weymouth 
had been disadvantaged by getting the costs, while the Unitary received all 
the money making assets.

10.  Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 18 October 2018 were agreed and signed 
as a correct record.

11.  Standing Orders and Financial Regulations

The Town Clerk presented the report detailing the proposed Standing Orders 
and Financial Regulations that the Town Council were required to adopt in 
order to ensure good governance and legal operation.  Both of the key 
policies were based on the National Association of Local Council’s (NALC) 
model Standing Orders and model Financial Regulations.  The documents 
reflected best practice and legal compliance.  The members were able to 
amend or change if they wished.

In response to the following queries;-
Item 1.13 Currently the Mayor or Chair of the meeting have the power to 

decide if the mover of the amendment has the right to reply. 
Item 3.7 In the past the time limit for public speaking had always been 3 

minutes.
Item 3.19 Was just one person required to ask for a recorded vote.

And would there be a maximum number of years that a chairman could chair   
a committee without having to stand down.

The Town Clerk responded that there were no legal requirements and the 
standing orders would be within the gift of the Town Council to amend should 
they wish to.
Members were pleased to see in 12.1 that the minutes of previous meetings 
would be presented with the next agenda papers.

In relation to rules within the Borough Council whereby there were restrictions 
on what committee combinations councillors could sit on the Town Clerk was 
asked to look into this.

It was re-iterated amongst members that it would be up to the new Town 
Council to decide it’s own constitution and look at timings of meetings, rules 
around public questions and other procedural rules.

In response to a concern from the Chair of Planning Committee regarding 
6.1.1.and the frequency of Planning meetings, the Town Clerk advised that it 
would be for members to take a view once they start sitting as to how often 
they felt meetings were needed.  The Chair of Planning Committee felt that 
this needed to be more robust.

Proposed by Cllr Reed, seconded by Cllr Brookes.
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Decision:

a. That the Shadow Town Council recommends the draft Standing Orders 
for Weymouth Town Council to WPBC Full Council to approve.

b. That the Shadow Town Council recommends the draft Financial 
Regulations for Weymouth Town Council to WPBC Full Council to 
approve.

12.  Functions and Assets

The Assistant Chief Executive presented the report which contained the 
proposals relating to the necessary operational assets that needed to be 
transferred to the Town Council in order to ensure it’s sustainability.  These 
proposals had been shared with all members through a number of briefings.  
He explained that by law the successor to WPBC was the unitary and all 
assets would be passed to the new Dorset Council on 1st April 2019.  The 
assets listed in the report would be passed to the new Town Council to enable 
it to be a fully functioning organisation from day 1.

The members had many concerns regarding the crematorium and it’s 
operations team being split into two, with one team looking after the 
crematorium and the other looking after cemeteries.  

The Head of Financial Services explained that income relating to the 
crematorium had VAT implications and there were rules relating to the amount 
that could be re-claimed.  The Town Council could incur additional costs due 
to this and therefore it was financially beneficial for the Unitary Dorset Council 
to run the crematorium.  It was therefore proposed that the crematorium 
transfer to the new Dorset Council and the cemeteries transfer to the Town 
Council.

The members felt that the service was very efficiently run at the moment and 
splitting the operations team could make the service less efficient.  

The Head of Assets and Infrastructure suggested that the Head of Community 
Protection and the Head of Financial Services would be best placed to 
consider this and  members asked for some more detailed information to be 
circulated before Full Council meeting next week, including detailed figures of 
what the VAT amounts were and all associated costs.

In response to a request for a definitive answer on a 125 lease for Southill 
play area and the Wellbeing Centre, the Head of Assets and Infrastructure 
advised that the list before council members was indicative at this stage and 
was still work in progress. The Estates Surveyor advised that the proposed 
lease was for the play area only as the adjoining buildings, including the 
Wellbeing Centre, were proposed to be retained by the Unitary Authority.  He 
felt the area could be improved in the future and this was more likely to 
happen if it was all under the same ownership.  The Head of Assets and 
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Infrastructure was asked to find out who owned the access road to the car 
park and back of shops.

It was noted that development in the area was likely in the future and it was 
essential to retain this play area and secure a 125 year lease.  The Head of 
Assets and Infrastructure advised that at this stage assets that were 
transferred to the Town Council had either been accounted for in it’s budget 
for or would be on a peppercorn rent.  Leases signed by both the new 
organisations would decide the finer details but at this stage the report was 
just for advice and guidance.

Members queried whether the asset list created in 2016 would be tidied up 
and whether there would be the resources available to deal with this.

The Town Clerk assured the members that any assets currently maintained 
by the Council would continue to be maintained and she was confident that 
the Town Council had the budget and personnel to accommodate.

The Head of Assets and Infrastructure responded to a query regarding the 
bowling greens at Greenhill and Melcombe Regis.  He felt that the Greenhill 
would pass to the Town Council as a package alongside the Greenhill chalets, 
the Melcombe Regis green would be best left with the Dorset Council to 
potentially be incorporated within the re-development of Commercial Road 
and logically would stay with the Unitary.

It was suggested that the Town Council negotiate payment from the Unitary 
Council for the use of staff space in the Commercial Road office.

It was felt by members that there should be contributions from car parking 
revenue towards the cost of running events etc.

Proposed by Cllr I Bruce, seconded by Cllr James

Decision: to request to the Shadow Executive Committee on Monday 14th 
January 2019.

“That the Shadow Town Council wishes consideration to be made in terms of 
car park income being directed towards items that have always been funded 
by visitors parking cars, ie beach cleaning, toilets and running events etc.” 

The Head of Financial Services reminded members that should they wish to 
make any amendments to the budget setting at next week’s meeting, they 
have to be received 55 hours prior to the meeting, (12.00 Tuesday 15th 
January) in writing.  There will be a recorded vote on the night and anyone not 
up to date with their council tax would not be eligible to vote.

Proposed by Cllr Reed, seconded by Cllr Kosior.

Decision:
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1 That the Shadow Town Council recommends to Full Council the 
proposals set out in paragraphs 12 to 30 regarding the services and 
associated assets that it is proposed are transferred to the new 
Weymouth Town Council.

2 That the Shadow Town Council recommends to Full Council that 
reserves relating to functions transferring to the Town Council are 
transferred to Weymouth Town Council.

3. That the Shadow Town Council recommends to Full Council the 
2019/20 budget and precept of £3,340,661.

Subject to taking into account the requests made in the minutes for this item.

13.  Urgent Business

There was no urgent business.

14.  Exempt business

There was no exempt business.

Duration of meeting: 7.00  - 8.35 pm

Chairman
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